Food Bank of the Southern Tier

Agency Advisory Board

Minutes
October 12, 2016
Present: Anne Haus, Trumansburg Food Pantry; Mike Leahey, CHOW; Kris Morseman, Schuyler County Outreach; Kathy Greene, Addison Community Food Pantry; Tina Sauter, Christian Hope Center; Laurie Ellis, CC Tioga/Tioga Outreach Center; Jodi Mosher, CC Chemung/Samaritan Center; Larry Sanford, Windsor Human Development; Lyndsey Lyman, FBST; Bethany Britton, FBST; Vickie Steck, FBST; Matt Griffin, FBST; Christine Ector, FBST
Welcome 
The meeting was called to order at 11:05 am










· Introduction of new AAB member- Welcome to Anne Haus, taking Ruth Williams’ seat as representative for Tompkins County, as Ruth’s term has ended
· Introduction of new FBST staff -  Christine is the new AmeriCorps VISTA serving a one year term at FBST as the Hunger Education Coordinator 
· Working Agreements Review- 
· Current member listing review; members serve two-year term with the option to extend for a second term 
· Currently no clear process for members taking a second term; By-laws are not clear; Lyndsey will address members individually and discuss further at coalition meetings

· Review of Working Agreement (handout)
· Review & approval of August meeting minutes- Motion for approval Larry, all in favor. Motion carried.
Review & Updates 









Warehouse/Food Acquisition – 
· Dave and Missy unable to attend; report no updates. 
· Frozen Poultry: Laurie and Kristine- How is it packaged? Bethany- 8 to 10 pieces ready for distribution; Laurie- Where did it come from? Vickie- from a retail store 
· Availability of meat(s) during holiday season: Kristine- would like to hams available again this year for Christmas; ACTION ITEM: FBST staff will follow-up with Missy about options for meat 
· Eggs: Tina- not finding eggs on the menu; other members have been able to order eggs, Lyndsey suggests checking the menu more regularly; Anne- Is it okay to package eggs into re-used cartons of 12? Vickie- let clients know that date on carton is incorrect; Kathy marks date with a sharpie; Jodi-save boxes that vegetables come in, set flats in it, and it’s easier to hand out to clients
Advocacy & Education – 
· Randi unable to attend; Randi’s update: On September 27th, in honor of Hunger Action Month, FBST hosted State Assemblyman Phil Palmesano, and his downstate colleagues Assemblymen Crespo and Moya, for a press conference on the Farm to Food Bank Bill, which is sponsored by Moya and co-sponsored by Palmesano; This legislation had passed the NYS Legislature the previous 2 years, and last year was vetoed by the Governor; Press conference was to urge him to sign it into law; Bill would provide NYS farmers with a tax credit of up to $5,000 for donating produce to emergency food programs;  Last year, the America Gives More Act, co-sponsored by Congressman Tom Reed, made permanent tax deductions for donations to emergency food programs; Many farmers in NYS do not make enough income to qualify for the deduction; This state-level bill would instead provide a tax credit for farmers, which would help cover their costs to process and distribute their produce to non-profits;  Gov. Cuomo has yet to sign or veto this year’s bill - we are encouraging people to contact his office, urging him to sign it;  It is a win-win for farmers, food pantries, and those we serve. Randi sent out a list serve message about this as well.
· Randi encourages AAB members to make sure they are signed up for our Advocacy Newsletter and Action Alerts: http://eepurl.com/chW74X 

· Contact Randi if you are not getting the advocacy newsletter

Agency Services & Nutrition

· Lyndsey: The pilot peer groups will get together again on October 25th and 27th; Lyndsey currently working on agendas; these groups will start going into full swing in 2017 for all agencies
· Matt: Dashboard reports – 

· If there are numbers that are impactful for agencies, please let us know; (September, year-to-date) The number of people visiting emergency food programs is up 2%, or about 475,000 people (duplicated counts). 
· Within total number of people, seniors are up 13%. Are agencies seeing this? Laurie-at least one-third of clients are seniors, there are a lot of new senior clients that are having issues with their homes. Matt- Are there any products FBST should focus on for seniors? Tina- low-sodium products; Jodi-produce has been helpful and brings in all ages; Laurie- ready-prepared foods are very helpful for seniors

· Matt: 4.8 million total pounds were distributed by agencies, including CHOW – an increase of 22% - due to reporting PDP and all of the produce agencies have been taking; 
· Produce distribution by agencies is at 950,000 pounds (not including Mobile Food Pantry or Kids Farmer’s Market data)

· Dairy has increased 22%; Laurie- Due to dairy-setting goals, Tioga Outreach received a small incentive, and now their clients have gotten used to them ordering it, nice transition to start carrying more dairy

· Vickie - see “Is This Food Good To Eat?” for Clients HANDOUT- guidelines that can be posted, or copied and handed out to clients-info on how long food is good after sell by/use by date; may help with clients questioning if food is good to eat, why is it outdated? Laurie-likes it on one sheet; MFPs are handing this out to everyone; Jodi: educate your volunteers and everyone working there; Meats- VS we had a meeting and made a decision that we will not accept any frozen meat/any frozen items that are beyond a year old; MG the assurance that you have from us is that our donors are freezing these items before the sell-by date, we felt that  one year was a good time period to ensure food safety; LL canned foods-confusion in the past about its safety, can stay safe for a very long time, but the issue is with quality, will people be throwing these items out and contributing to food waste? VS will be checking these at site visits; 
· County Hunger Coalition reports to AAB

· Review of items from August meeting

· FBST follow up: Toilet Paper- Missy is pricing out options now; Lyndsey- do most folks distribute by single paper-wrapped roll? Kristine- ideally prefer single-wrapped roll but clients don’t care whether it’s singly packaged; Tina- whatever is cheapest; Lyndsey- hopefully we’ll be able to get test runs out soon
· Items from September coalition meetings:
· Schuyler County- Kristine- agencies were asking about storing turkeys offsite from turkey distribution; Vickie has to inspect site first; FBST note- agencies should try to align turkey pick-ups with their distributions to avoid having to store turkeys offsite

· Agencies would love to see a fundraising training
· Broome County- Larry- issue with eggs; had 38 people at September coalition meeting which shows that they finally got it across to agencies; Lyndsey, Bethany, and Jack (CHOW) did direct outreach and made calls to ask people to attend, and did the same with Steuben agencies; overwhelmed by number of attendees at Broome Coalition meeting and probably will use a bigger venue for the November meeting; Upcoming turkey distribution may have brought more agencies out
· New co-chairs for Broome County Coalition 
· SNAP lowered, standard reduction raised – people will get either 5 dollars more or less, starting October 1st; 
· Steuben County- Kathy-agencies very excited about possible availability of toilet paper on menu 
· Discussion with agencies about when to call FBST- needs to be discussed more, some agencies tend to wait until coalition meetings to bring up pressing concerns instead of calling FBST, which they should be doing
· Tompkins County- Anne- The coalition is reorganizing for the year; Basic concern is lack of interest in the major roles at the coalition; Roles have mostly been decided, but not official until November

· Still concerns over certain agencies not showing up to meetings; Lyndsey may have to make direct calls

· Tioga County- Laurie- Hunger Action Month (HAM) was quiet; Laurie wrote a letter to the editor; Tioga Outreach had a food drive

· Client data tracking- Laurie- good to bring it up at coalition meeting and agencies did not seem to be against it; Agencies are trying to prepare clients that this will be coming up in the future; It was helpful that the benefits were discussed at the last AAB meeting and could be brought back to the coalition
· Kathy- Is there anything that agencies can do to prepare for client data tracking transition?; Kristine- Will the clients actually know there is a different way of tracking? Lyndsey- It depends on the agency, how it manifests itself at each pantry, and word will get around; Kris- Is there any extra information that we’ll be asking clients? Matt- That will be discussed at future client data-tracking meetings, there’s a possibility of asking additional information (for example: birthdate- to be able to discern not just all children, but specific age groups); Laurie- It’s a good idea to inform volunteers that it’s coming and the benefits associated with it; Jodi- Will we be able to pull data from this ourselves? Matt- It’s quite possible; Matt plans to discuss with agencies such as The Salvation Armies, who already have existing programs and how these systems will work with the new client data-tracking system

· Chemung County- Jodi- There were very few attendees at last meeting, which was a concern; Possibly due to miscommunication about date/time; 
Discussion & Decisions









· Lessons Learned from The Food Pantries for the Capital District (Laurie)

· The Food Pantries for the Capital District (TFPCD) is a coalition of 56 food pantries in Albany, Rensselaer, and Saratoga Counties. They provide funding, delivery, coordination of services and food drives, and education and training to their member food pantries. Membership and all services are free to member food pantries (http://www.thefoodpantries.org/home.html) 
· Laurie- Darlene B., Laurie, Lyndsey, and Matt visited TFPCD. It’s their version of a coalition but it’s also a nonprofit that helps support the pantries and offers them a delivery option. Due to such a large service area, their food bank does not have the capacity to provide deliveries to its agencies. coalition interesting case study for us; 
· Some of the issues that the pantries of TFPCD have to address are: transportation, stigma, location, and hours. TFPCD collaborates with pantries and assigns them to certain streets/locations- TFPCD finds out where clients feel safe going and strategically places pantries in those areas.
· Food is not stored at TFPCD; there is a quick turnaround to pantries
· TFPCD has fundraisers to help its pantries; for example: phone campaigns and coin collections
· TFPCD receives grants and those pass right through to pantries
· TFPCD provides incentives for participation to pantries; They also have participation rules for pantries- if they want funding, gift cards, other resources, etc., then they have to attend meetings
· TFPCD has a paid volunteer matches and vets volunteers for their pantries; They have a bank of volunteers and if, for example, a pantry is doing a group project/fundraiser, TFPCD can send that pantry some volunteers 
· Performs yearly surveys- 
· Pantry satisfaction survey
· At renewal time in January- specific questions such as whether a pantry attended coalition meetings, 
· Coalition meeting: Many pantry representatives met in a church; they were very respectful, participated, and had many questions; There was a food bank representative present; There was a fundraising piece which gave ideas for pantry representatives; One idea that was brought up for Thanksgiving- an agency put out empty bags, community member fill with items, the pantry provides the turkeys, and the bags then go to clients; Laurie- Darlene said she does a night of songs at her church and gave idea to the coalition; Matt- There is a proposal to have county-based meetings, then a periodic meeting with all members 
· Laurie- Would agencies be interested in having a “fundraising hub” for all coalition members? Kristine- Nervous about it because I don’t want to step on any toes since my agency is under Catholic Charities. On the other hand, other agencies may not have the resources to raise funds
· Lyndsey- we do have some coalitions that raise funds collectively; Other counties that don’t do that could discuss that
· FBST County Coalition Meeting Issues: Lyndsey- low turnout; Direct communication is a good starting place; Make sure we’re persistent about reminder emails
· Trouble with getting people to step up to take roles in their coalition; For example, at the Broome Coalition Meeting, the change happened when more people attended; Lyndsey talked with Tompkins County Coalition Members about the shared purpose in the group since people don’t have a lot of time to dedicate- what do we get from this group and what do we want to achieve with this group? This shows the power of working collectively, and the potential of where it can go 
· Kristine- Gets worried about money, who holds it, etc. If Schuyler County gets a county grant, it goes to FBST and it gets dispersed to agencies through FBST; Laurie- Tioga Outreach would like to find out about the methodology of distribution, was not aware that the money is funneled through FBST; Anne- concern over those who don’t participate in coalitions still receiving benefits/funds/grants etc. Lyndsey- those funds are still from the county and agencies receive those funds because they serve that county; Kristine gave an example of a wife and husband solely running a pantry- it’s not feasible for them to attend meetings and the big picture is they are feeding the hungry; Lyndsey- When making direct calls, and contact cannot attend, ask- who can you send in your place? Trying to encourage agencies to operate in a different way (i.e. there can’t be just one person in charge of everything); Matt- Should FBST add a Coalition Contact- someone we can contact on a consistent manner- in the annual Membership Renewals? Board agrees to add those to renewals. ACTION ITEM: Bethany will add this to the Renewal Form for 2017. 
· Agency Spotlight: Addison Community Food Pantry – Connection with Addison Youth Center (Kathy G.)
· Background: Very small, rural pantry that serves the Addison School District. The pantry covers six small towns and is only open one afternoon a month. It serves about 72 families per month, is open for emergency situations, and does deliveries. There is an elderly and disabled building close by and the number of elderly visiting the pantry have been increasing. 
· Addison Youth Center: 
· Has partnered with the pantry for one year

· Children make food from recipes, serve participants, and give out recipes

· Choice table- clients may take 3 or 4 items; children help distribute items to clients and also showcase certain items; children are learning leadership and communication skills

· Youth Center services: they have four sites and the pantry is connected with two of these- the Teen Center and the Youth Center:
· Afterschool programs free to any family in the community; serve a lot of at-risk children; they provide a meal every afternoon; Summer food program- a new program that Addison connected with Teen and Youth Centers
· The Youth Center is funded by other foundations and grants - they are their own nonprofit entity; 

· The Friends of the Addison Youth Center, Inc became incorporated in January 1999.  Prior to that, services were governed by the Addison Youth Services Committee, part of the project AGREE Neighborhood Based Alliance initiative, which opened the Addison Youth Center in 1995.  All members of the Board live in the community, and have strong affiliations with other community organizations. (http://addisonyouthcenter.weebly.com/about.html) 

· Together with the school district, input from the students and program partners, the Board has developed the design for the Advantage After School Program and is fully committed to making it a successful program.  Each member of the Board believes that the students in our district have a great need for this program, and has made a personal commitment to helping provide our students with positive, developmental activities for non-school hours. (http://addisonyouthcenter.weebly.com/about.html) 

· The Board meets monthly and oversees the operation of the program. (http://addisonyouthcenter.weebly.com/about.html) 
· Within last 5 years, the pantry has been trying to get into picking up produce and bread from Wegmans; The pantry was not considered to be in the store’s service area; Wegmans discontinued partnership with another pantry so Addison is now on board; Wegmans tells the pantry when the pantry can come for pick-ups- pantry was told to pick up on Fridays, which is an issue because their distributions are on Tuesdays; The first time they did a Wegmans pick-up, the pantry opened up to a WIC clinic 

· The pantry decided the children from the Youth Center could come over and receive items from Wegmans pick-ups; The initial distribution had 11 children; The pantry’s last distribution had 42 families and over 80 children served

· Children are learning about new foods; They are cooking with produce; The pantry moved the distribution right into the youth center so the children aren’t walking over to get it; When families arrive to pick up their children, they can get items if there is anything left over; At first teens were shy about receiving items from distribution but warmed up to it; 
· Laurie- This plants a seed for other agencies to become aware of other agencies who are close to yours and the possibility of partnership; Kathy- The idea is to normalize because everyone can participate

· Kathy noticed that the number of kids who came to the pantry’s regular distribution seemed low- recognizes that part of that problem is that the working poor may not be able to get to regular distribution time; Kristine- Have you considered having kids help set up a Friday evening pantry that the working poor could access? Kathy- Would like to eventually expand hours; Matt- Any cross over between Kids Farmer’s Market in the summer and this? Kathy- Yes, may have helped lessen the stigma associated with going to a pantry
· Building Relationships with Clients/Participants/Community Members with Lived Experience in Poverty & Food Insecurity (Lyndsey)
· Lyndsey- At the last AAB meeting, Darlene had brought up a concern with volunteers treating clients disrespectfully, volunteers judging clients, and understanding where folks are coming from; One goal of HAM Client Story kit was to get volunteers to sit down with clients, help foster understanding, and to help coordinators and volunteers build relationships with clients; So far Lyndsey has received stories from 10 agencies, totaling 77 stories; These stories help it to become a norm to learn more from clients and build relationships
· Community Café in Binghamton for HAM: It was facilitated discussion based on the world café model; People sit in small groups and rotate for each question; Those who attend are from all different backgrounds- had people who run agencies there, politicians, media, clients; 

· One talking point was how commuters are only allowed two bags per person on the Broome County transit; The legislators in attendance heard about this and were shocked- now it has been on the local news 
· Attendees were able to make a lot of interesting connections and this is one of the ways in which we’re looking to address the divide (for example: the divide between volunteers and clients, and the judgment that comes with it); Any ideas?

· Kristine- An awesome resource is Hunger 101- should be mandatory for pantry volunteers; Lyndsey- Christine is doing Hunger 101 now and agencies can sign up with her for their volunteers or Board of Directors to participate with her; Kristine- we should have one after a coalition meeting; Laurie- I grew up as a hungry person and part of understanding is knowing that it can happen to anyone – it can be happening with anyone we meet with, even at meetings like this. All of our pantry volunteers are also recipients. It’s a great experience. Our volunteers understand what it is to be hungry and do a perfect job of welcoming people warmly and without judgment; Kathy- Our best and most dependent volunteers are also clients; Jodi- We have workforce volunteers and we just hired one of these volunteers as staff; Matt- The power of language should be a topic of conversation down the road (the pros and cons of using the term “client”)
         
Closing
· Three Key Items to Share at County Hunger Coalitions in November, 

1) Importance of relationships-respect and dignity; how should we refer to “pantry visitors”?

2) Fundraising ideas from TFPCD

3) Coalition by-laws/attendance – the “why” of coalitions

· Meeting adjourned 1:05pm

Our next meeting is December 9, 2016 
11 am – 1 pm
Handouts:  October Agenda; August Meeting Minutes; Is this Food Good to Eat?; Fundraising Ideas from The Food Pantries for the Capital District
